HALIFAX BOARD OF SELECTMEN

SELECTMEN MEETING

TUESDAY, MARCH 12, 2024 – 5:30 P.M.

GREAT HALL
--------------------------------------------------------------

The Board opened the meeting in public session at 5:32 p.m. with Selectmen John Bruno, Jonathan Selig and Naja R. Nessralla present. 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

The Board as well as those attending today’s meeting stood to recite the Pledge of Allegiance.

EXECUTIVE SESSION

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session at 5:33 p.m. in the Town Administrator’s Office to discuss the following:
Town Administrator

Pursuant to M.G.L. Ch. 30A, Sec. 21 (a)(2), To conduct strategy sessions in preparation for negotiations with nonunion personnel or to conduct collective bargaining sessions or contract negotiations with nonunion personnel.
	John Bruno 
	-
	Yes

	Jonathan Selig
	-
	Yes

	Naja R. Nessralla
	-
	Yes


--------------

The Board reconvened in open session at 5:39 p.m.

The following business was discussed:

SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Patrick Sterling – Appointment as Special Police Officer

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously appointed Patrick Sterling as a Special Police Officer.  
Tina Oliveira – Swearing in as Police Matron

Ms. Oliveira was sworn in by the Town Clerk, Susan Lawless.
Steven Raddatz - Swearing in as Police Officer
Steven Raddatz was sworn in as a Police Officer
Daniel Chahine - Swearing in as Police Officer

Daniel Chahin was sworn in as a Police Officer
Joseph Cushman - Badge Pinning as Police Detective

Joseph Cushman was promoted to Police Detective. 
Michael W. Schleiff - Swearing in as Police Sergeant

Michael W. Schleiff was promoted to Police Sergeant. 
All officers were pinned by their loved ones and a brief recess was taken so they could take congratulatory photos. 

The Board recessed at 5:47 p.m. and returned at 6:02 p.m. 
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SCHEDULED APPOINTMENTS

Parks Commission
Parks Commission attended the meeting to discuss the beach parking fines and stickers for the upcoming season. The plan is to have four types of stickers; Recycle Center stickers, stickers made up from the Board of Selectmen, taxpayer resident and the new addition which will be taxpayer nonresident. 

They are hiring a parking attendant for the weekends starting Memorial Day until Labor Day.  
Parks Commission also brought up wanting to increase the parking tickets to $50. They are working on sprucing up the beach area and new signage. 

Scott Clawson – Horse Show Dates

Mr. Clawson is requesting 10 multi show days, which is what he has been doing years prior. There have been minimal noise complaints reported to the police and he is working on noise prevention.  
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board unanimously voted to allow 10 multi show days for the calendar year 2024.
Dylan Hurley – Live Entertainment Permit – 218 Thompson St.

Mr. Hurley is requesting a live entertainment for August 31, 2024 at the residence of 218 Thompson St for the purpose of a wedding. The request  has already been approved by police and fire. 
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Nessralla, the board unanimously voted to approve the live entertainment permit for the date of August 31, 2024 at 218 Thompson Street. 

MINUTES

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the following Selectmen Minutes: 

Regular Session - December 28, 2023

Regular Session - February 21, 2024

Executive Session - February 27, 2024

AFFIRMED WARRANTS & COMMITMENTS

Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously affirmed payment of the following warrants & commitments:

	Vendor Warrant
	#80
	$   82,180.71       

	School Warrant
	#81
	$ 247,906.75

	Ambulance Commitments

2/19/24-2/25/24
	For
	$   50,572.78

	Ambulance Commitments

2/26/24-3/3/24
	For
	$   60,181.85
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APPROVED WARRANTS & COMMITMENT
Moved by Nessralla and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously approved payment of the following warrants & commitment:
	Payroll Warrant
	#82
	For
	$    477,744.67

	Vendor Warrant
	#83
	For
	$ 1,546,618.07

	Withholding Warrant
	#84
	For
	$    166,144.70

	Mobile Home Park Fee
	#3
	For
	$        5,160.00


DISCUSSIONS

Community Preservation Act Proposed Warrant Language
In a prior meeting at Selig’s request there was a presentation on the Community Preservation Act.  This is a percentage of funds charged to taxpayers that can be used at the towns discretion for historical, open space, housing and recreational purposes.  Last year the state matched 22% of the earned funds by the towns.  This increased would be between 1 to 3%. The current recommendation would be 1%.  These funds would go towards projects the town would need to complete anyway.  A committee would also be created to decide how these funds are spent. 
Candace Kniffin – 58 Harvard Street

She commented on how great this program is and that no one has ever withdrawn.  She also asked about how we go about amending the percentage if we choose to go higher or lower.  
School Committee’s Request to Delay Town Meeting
The School Committee is asking the Board of Selectmen to delay the Town Meeting.  The purpose of delaying the Town Meeting is so the school committee can present actual numbers for the school’s budget.  The other towns are requesting their town meetings be pushed back too. There is a dramatic increase to the schools budget. 
The Board choose not to push back the meeting at this time.  Haddad and Selig will be attending the joint meeting with Silver Lake and the school committee on March 14th.  
Beth Israel Deaconess Hospital Ambulance Affiliation Agreement
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to approve the ALS Affiliation Agreement between the Town of Halifax and Beth Israel Deaconess Hospital-Plymouth, Inc. 
Town Administrator Contract
Moved by Selig and seconded by Nessralla, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Town Administrator contract with Cody Haddad.
Annual MS Cape Cod Getaway Cycling Event
Moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously granted permission for the Annual MS Cape Code Getaway Cycling Event to pass through Halifax along Franklin Street, Hayward Street, South Street, Fuller Street, and Cedar Street on Saturday, June 29, 2024 between the hours of 10:00 a.m. and 3:30 p.m. 
Selectmen Office Hours
At this time there has not been much traffic during the Board of Selectmen hours. The members still want to be available to the public and as always can be reached via email. The office hours were suspended and they can be available by appointment only.
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Town of Halifax Organization Chart
Haddad presented the Board with an Organizational Chart since the town has gotten busier this will just provide some structure.  Haddad was looking for some feedback from the Board before this gets adopted. 
MBTA Action Plan
We continue to make steady process.  Submit a preliminary application.  A letter is still going to be sent to the state representatives at the Boards request. 
Staffing and Town Operations
· Assistant Town Accountant starting next week. 

· Interviewing for the Town Accountant. 

· Kathy Stanley the energy consultant has already contracted a lower energy rate for the town buildings.

· Still recruiting for the Conservation Administrative Assistant and Conservation Agent. 
Nessralla recused himself and moved away from the table at 7:30 p.m.

Letter Regarding 69 Summit Street Solar
The Board requested that a factual letter be sent as requested by Mr. Nessralla. 
Moved by Selig and seconded by Bruno, the Board voted as follows to send the letter presented. 
John Bruno- Yes

Johnathan Selig- Yes

Naja Nessralla- Abstained

Morse Brothers Compliance with Earth Removal Permit
A complaint was received that a truck was going down the road during prohibited hours according to their permit.  Haddad reached out to their counsel to remind them the parameters of their permit. 
Jeremy Gillespie recommended the Board do a site visit to check that they are not digging below the water table.  Haddad will schedule a site visit. 

MEETING ADJOURNED

There being no further business, moved by Bruno and seconded by Selig, the Board unanimously voted to adjourn the meeting at 7:36 p.m.

-------------------------------------------------                         -------------------------------------------------

Naja R. Nessralla                                                              Date approved 
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Live entertainment request – Paige Maddy

